The Friends of St Nicholas' Chapel, King's Lynn

Minutes of the Nineteenth Annual General Meeting

held on Wednesday 4th August 2021, at 4pm in the Chapel.

Present : there were 21 ‘Friends’ present – Adrian & Kate Parker, Richard & Janice Jarvis, Roger Edwards, Leanne & Malcolm Bailey, Nick Balaam and Liz Pye, Paul Rose, John Baines, Clare Cook, Ken Hill, Mike Carter-Rowlands, Sheila Burney, Barbara Vincent, John Martin, Ray & Mary Wearden, Robert Fayers and Mike Brindle.
1.  Apologies had been received from Alison Croose, Peter Godden, Tony Williams, Joyce Carter, Roger Hailey, Sue Mowatt, John Ransom, Paul Richards, and Ken Vincent.  
2.   Minutes 2019, and Chairman’s Report 2020.
The Minutes of the 2019 AGM were adopted,  and there were no matters arising from the 2020 report, which had been circulated (with the draft Accounts) in June 2020, when an AGM meeting could not be held due to the Covid-19 regulations.
3.   Treasurer’s Report and 2019-21 Accounts 
The report and accounts for 2020-21 had been circulated beforehand with the AGM Notice, and were tabled for adoption following the independent examination. The General Fund income was £7,738, most of which was Restricted funding (grants and donations) for the main project, plus member subscriptions and Angel book sales. Grants for the reredos works had been received from the Audrey Stratford, Geoffrey Watling and Paul Bassham Trusts, and the King’s Lynn Town Guides. VAT refunds had been obtained on contractors’ fees.  

A grant application to the Parish’s St Margaret’s & St Nicholas’ Fund has been outstanding since late 2019, although funds available are known to be minimal after Canon Ivory’s restoration work at St Margaret’s.
Total restricted funds for conservation work are £17,183; unrestricted funds are £7,094.

The belfry louvres still awaited repair since the March 2019 storm; the Friends had pledged to meet an element of cost not covered by insurance, but the contractor now wished to re-negotiate his charges to CCT, and there is no start date.
The Friends had received a copy of the Quinquennial report (actually 10 years since the last report at the Chapel), and there were a wide range of minor works identified.  The CCT’s annual grant from the Church of England is also used to meet initial repair costs on the 3 or 4 redundant churches they are pressed to take over each year, decreasing their maintenance fund for the existing portfolio of churches.  The Friends’ report in 2019 had mentioned getting a commercial firm to look at the death watch and furniture beetle-damaged woodwork, but no action had been taken yet by the committee.
A few members said they supported the clearance of the enclosed pews to make the space more flexible for hiring, and to increase the income achievable. This has always been contentious with CCT.
The Treasurer recommended no change in the subscription, which the meeting accepted.
The approval of the Accounts was proposed by Liz Pye and Malcolm Bailey, and Agreed. 
John Martin proposed to the meeting a particular vote of thanks to the Treasurer for his grant applications which had contributed to the Friends being well placed to meet financial needs – agreed by acclamation!

4.  Chairman’s report

The Chairman had given his Annual Report for the past year in the Newsletter and AGM Notice, many further details having been amplified now by the Treasurer.

 He regretted that there is a lack of volunteers to maintain the opening of the Chapel, which might otherwise have been achieved for a period last summer (2020) and was still preventing regular opening now. Whilst having a member of CCT staff on site could cause some frictions about the level of trust placed in volunteers, it undoubtedly created a personal bond and commitment to run the building.  Having been closed to the public since Christmas 2019, the only openings had occurred for hirings and events - the Gin Festival in early March 2020, and the 3 Festival concerts and an organ recital which had each attracted up to 150 people in July 2021. The next test would be the free public access for Heritage Open Day on 11th September 2021.
The Chairman asserted that there remain strong reasons for the Friends to continue. (1) to act as the voice of the community to the CCT centrally; (2) to focus on interior conservation work that the CCT cannot fund; and (3) to support the visitor stewards and be involved in the information and publications available.
Work on the reredos continued slowly, but real progress had been made against rising damp, and the project is about to remove the first canvas for treatment. The graffiti on the south-east door has also been removed this year by Liz Pye.  The continuing loss of colour on the West door is being researched, but it seems certain that the paints used, experimentally, were only appropriate for internal use. This is likely to need funding by the Friends again.

Arising from questions :- 
the Chairman said he did not know how or when the CCT would take steps locally to recruit volunteers, and be able to reopen the Chapel regularly.  It was clear that the number of stewards had dwindled from 2019, with ageing or for health reasons but also with dismay at CCT handling of the whole crisis over utilities, and cutting the site manager.  He hoped to get volunteers to staff the Chapel for visitors alongside the West Norfolk Artists’ Association annual exhibition, regardless of CCT.
The grants awarded by charitable trusts have been paid to us already, subject to reports on progress.
The large membership of U3A was suggested as a likely recruiting ground - the chairman will contact Sylvia Cliffe, their chairman.

It was suggested that the retirement of Canon Ivory as the Vicar, and induction of Rev.Mark Dimond, may change some of the obstructions experienced from the Parish Church authorities.

5. Election of Officers and Committee for 2021-22.
No further nominations had been received, and the Committee members were willing to continue. It was agreed that Adrian Parker should continue as Chairman, and Richard Jarvis as Treasurer; other members of the Management Committee were elected en bloc, namely - Nick Balaam, Malcolm Bailey, John Martin, Elizabeth Pye, Kate Parker, and Ray Wearden.  Arising from a discussion, Sheila Burney also agreed to join the committee.
The chairman expressed his thanks to the committee members, and also to Leanne Bailey who has continued to act as Membership Secretary. The Chairman reported that there were 85 members.

The Chairman then closed the formal part of the meeting. 
6. The Reredos Project.

Liz Pye gave a short talk about the reredos project, highlighting the separate elements of the work by both the stonework conservator, Matthew Beesley, and the paintings conservator, Polly Saltmarsh. The stonework actions to mitigate rising damp had been completed to disconnect the reredos stone from hydraulic affects through cement-rich wall render and the concrete in the altar step, creating a perlite-filled buffer trench and recreating parts of the plinth profile. In due course he would also repaint the stone niches and ledges.  External work was now required by CCT to prevent water penetration through the east wall render and joints.
The paintings conservator had already taken preliminary action to prevent paint loss by facing all the canvases with Eltoline, a removable Japanese paper. In addition the two large copper panels along the plinth had been conserved and retouched, and were in storage at her studio. The next step would be to remove the first and loosest canvas for studio work.

Members then had a closer inspection of the work.  The chairman thanked Prof. Pye for giving her detailed review.
The meeting finished at 5.30 pm.                                                                                15.08.2021.
